

PARKS AND RECREATION ADVISORY COMMISSION

City of Oakland Wednesday, May 13, 2015 Lake Merritt Garden, 666 Bellevue Avenue 4:30pm

Draft Minutes

1. CALL TO ORDER: 4:35pm

2. ROLL CALL:

BELCHER, DU BOIS, FLORES, KADERA-REDMOND, MARSHALL, MILLER, PETERSON, ROSENBLOOM, SELNA, WU

Present: Belcher, Kadera-Redmond, Marshall, Miller, Rosenbloom, Selna

Arrivals: Wu (4:38)

Excused: DuBois, Flores and Peterson

Staff: Parks and Recreation – Audree V. Jones-Taylor, Diane Boyd, Zermaine Thomas,

Stephanie Benavidez, Karis Griffin, Elena Bermeo, Vinzuela Bolden: Neighborhood

Services Division Coordinator - Hoang Banh: Council District 2 - Jennie Gerard

3. <u>DISPOSITION OF MINUTES</u>:

April 8, 2015 Draft Minutes

Motion: Commissioner Miller entertained a motion to approve the April 8, 2015 Draft Minutes. Moved by: Commissioner Rosenbloom. Second by: Commissioner Kadera-Redmond. Vote: Yes - Belcher, Kadera-Redmond, Marshall, Miller, Rosenbloom and Selna.

Motion: Passed

- 4. SPECIAL ORDERS:
- 5. PRAC PENDING LIST:
- 6. MODIFICATIONS TO THE AGENDA:
- 7. CONSENT NEW BUSINESS:
 - A. REQUEST FROM PREVENTION INTERNATIONAL: NO CERVICAL CANCER FOR PERMISSION TO COLLECT REGISTRATION FEES, DONATIONS AND SELL EVENT-RELATED ITEMS ON-SITE AT LAKESIDE PARK ON SATURDAY, SEPTEMBER 19, 2015. Oakland Parks and Recreation received a request from Prevention International: No Cervical Cancer (PINCC), a non-profit organization, for permission to collect on-site donations, registration fees and sell event-related items at their "Walk for Women of Africa" Walkathon on Saturday, September 19, 2015, at Lakeside Park. The funds raised will support African clinics that will benefit thousands of women by reducing their chances of developing cervical cancer.

- B. REQUEST FOR PERMISSION TO COLLECT REGISTRATION FEES, VENDORS TO SELL EVENT RELATED ITEMS AND MOBILE FOOD TRUCKS AT THE 11TH ANNUAL FAITH FANCHER BREAST CANCER CHALLENGE WALK/RUN AT LAKESIDE PARK ON SATURDAY, AUGUST 22, 2015. Parks and Recreation received a request from the Friends of Faith, Inc. (FOFI), a non-profit organization, for permission to collect registration fees, allow vendors sales and mobile food vendors at the 11th Annual Faith Fancher Breast Cancer Challenge Walk/Run at Lakeside Park on Saturday, August 22, 2015. The funds raised will help provide health services support to breast cancer survivors and to share information about the importance of early detection. The 2014 Post Event Report is attached.
- C. REQUEST FROM THE EAST BAY FRONT RUNNERS AND WALKERS FOR PERMISSION TO COLLECT ON-SITE REGISTRATION FEES AND SELL ONE MERCHANDISE ITEM DURING THE PRIDE RUN/WALK AT LAKESIDE PARK ON SATURDAY, OCTOBER 10, 2015. Oakland Parks and Recreation received a request from the East Bay Front Runners and Walkers, a 501c3 non-profit organization, for permission to collect on-site registration fees and sell one merchandise item during the 5K and 10K Pride Run/Walk at Lakeside Park on Saturday, October 10, 2015. The limited merchandise is a pair of socks bearing the club's initials. Proceeds raised from the event will be donated to several local non-profit organizations. A Post Event Report from the 2014 Pride Run/Walk is attached.
- D. REQUEST APPROVAL FROM THE PARKS AND RECREATION ADVISORY COMMISSION TO GRANT PERMISSION TO ALLOW COMMUNITY MERCHANDISE AND FOOD VENDORS COLLECT DONATIONS ON SITE AT THE EASTSIDE ARTS ALLIANCE'S MALCOLM X JAZZ FESTIVAL AT SAN ANTONIO PARK ON SATURDAY, MAY 16, 2015. Oakland Parks and Recreation received a request from Elena Serrano, Program Director for Eastside Arts Alliance, for permission to have community merchandise and food vendors collect donations at the 15th Annual Malcolm X Jazz Festival at San Antonio Park on Saturday, May 18, 2015. The funds raised will be used to cover the costs of presenting the festival, e.g. stage rental, clean-up, tables/chairs, etc.

Motion: Commissioner Miller entertained a motion to approve the Consent New Business Items 7A – 7D. **Moved by:** Commissioner Belcher. **Second by:** Commissioner Kadera-Redmond. **Vote: Yes** - Belcher, Kadera-Redmond, Marshall, Miller, Rosenbloom, Selna and Wu. **Motion:** Passed

8. NEW BUSINESS:

A. REQUEST TO ALLOW A CAMERA TRAPPING STUDY TO BE PLACED IN JOAQUIN MILLER OPEN SPACE FOR A MOUNTAIN LION RESEARCH PROJECT BY FELIDAE CONSERVATION FUND: The Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission reviewed the staff report for Item 8A presented by Stephanie Benavidez, Naturalist and Open Spaces Specialist with Parks and Recreation. In June 2010 a 100 pound mountain lion was struck and killed at the Joaquin Miller exit of 13. Since that time, verified reports of what is known as deer caches have been found in Joaquin Miller and Dunsmuir Ridge Open Spaces. With fragmented wildlife corridors in the Oakland/ Berkeley hills and drought issues drawing animals to water sources to fountains and pools in backyards, it is imperative to account for the movements of these wild creatures and educate

the public properly without giving rise to panic. Residents are multi users of recreational activities that may encroach in areas where a cougar may be residing.

Through the collection of data and images, this 10 year research project will give a larger picture overall of the Bay Area movement of these cats, as well as shine light on their pathways and travels through Oakland's open spaces. Notices of the project will be posted and all images of humans will be deleted. The analysis will be shared with the public for educational purposes and is not intended to recommend people not use the land. Cal Trans relies on the data from the study along with EBMUD and 17 other agencies and municipalities in the region. Researchers are approximately 3 years into the study and will begin generating reports in 6 months to a year.

Motion: Commissioner Miller entertained a motion to approve the staff recommendation to allow a camera trapping study to be placed in Joaquin Miller open space for a mountain lion research project by Felidae Conservation Fund. Moved by: Commissioner Belcher. Second by: Commissioner Selna. Vote: Yes - Belcher, Kadera-Redmond, Marshall, Miller, Rosenbloom, Selna and Wu. Motion: Passed

B. REQUEST FROM ADOPT A SPECIAL KID (AASK)/LILLIPUT CHILDREN SERVICES FOR PERMISSION TO HOST A FUNDRAISING 5K RUN/WALK BY ACCEPTING ON-SITE REGISTRATION AND DONATION FEES AT LAKESIDE PARK ON SATURDAY, AUGUST 1, 2015. The Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission reviewed the staff report for Item 8B presented by Zermaine Thomas from Central Reservations with Parks and Recreation. Oakland Parks and Recreation received a request from Adopt A Special Kid(AASK)/Lilliput Children Services, non-profit organizations, to host a fundraising walk by collecting on-site registration and donation fees at their 3rd Annual 5K Fun Run/Walk for AASK/Lilliput Child Services at Lakeside Park on Saturday, August 1, 2015. Funds raised will help support the AASK/Lilliput Child Services programs which serve children who are transferred from foster care and placed into adoptive homes. A Post Event Report from 2014, 5K Fun Run is attached.

Motion: Commissioner Miller entertained a motion to approve the staff recommendation to allow organizers of Adopt A Special Kid/Lilliput Child Services s collect on-site registration and donation fees at their 3rd Annual Family Fun Run/Walk at Lakeside Park on Saturday, August 1, 2015. Moved by: Commissioner Belcher. Second by: Commissioner Marshall. Vote: Yes - Belcher, Kadera-Redmond, Marshall, Miller, Rosenbloom, Selna and Wu. Motion: Passed

C. REQUEST FROM OAKLAND ASSOCIATION OF REALTORS (OAR) FOR PERMISSION TO HOST A FUNDRAISING WALK-A-THON ON BEHALF OF THE ORAL LEE BROWN FOUNDATION BY ACCEPTING ON-SITE REGISTRATION AND DONATION FEES AT LAKESIDE PARK ON SATURDAY, OCTOBER 3, 2015

The Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission reviewed the staff report for Item 8C presented by Zermaine Thomas from Central Reservations with Parks and Recreation. Oakland Parks and Recreation received a request from Oakland/Berkeley Association of Realtors and the Oral Lee Brown Foundation, to host a fundraising walk-a-thon by collecting on-site registration fees and donation at Lakeside Park on Saturday, October 3, 2015. Funds raised will support the Oral Lee

Brown Foundation's goal of fully funding the college tuition of disadvantaged and underprivileged youth in the Oakland community. This is the second presentation and request to the Commission by these organizations.

Motion: Commissioner Miller entertained a motion to approve the staff recommendation and allow the Oakland Association of Realtors (ORA) to collect on-site registration fees and donations at their walk-a-thon at Lakeside Park on Saturday, October 3, 2015. **Moved by:** Commissioner Belcher. **Second by:** Commissioner Kadera-Redmond. **Vote: Yes** - Belcher, Kadera-Redmond, Marshall, Miller, Rosenbloom, Selna and Wu. **Motion:** Passed

D. <u>REQUEST THE PARK AND RECREATION ADVISORY COMMISSION ACCEPT</u> <u>THE INFORMATIONAL REPORT REGARDING CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS AT</u>

RAIMONDI PARK. The Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission reviewed the staff report for Item 8D presented by Audree V. Jones-Taylor, Director of Parks and Recreation. As a result of significant budget cuts, OPR has had to initiate creative avenues to increase revenues for the capital improvements needed in Oakland's parks. By partnering with its users, community non-profits and businesses, OPR can better sustain its parks and sports fields to ensure safe and community oriented environments.

Under this proposed agreement, Phase II of the renovation at Raimondi Park would include construction and surfacing of a second multi-purpose field with artificial turf and revitalization of the putting green with artificial turf.

The Jack London Youth Soccer League East Bay United Chapter will execute an anonymous gift in place not to exceed two million dollars (\$2,000,000) through fiscal agent Oakland Parks and Recreation Foundation, formerly known as Friends of Oakland Parks and Recreation (Friends).

Shimmick Construction Company will act as the general contractor for Phase IIA for the capital improvements at Raimondi Park and will provide In-kind services not to exceed five hundred thousand dollars (\$500,000). In addition, a gift in place construction contract of one dollar (\$1) will be put in place and advertising and bidding requirements waived.

Motion: Commissioner Miller entertained a motion to approve the staff recommendation to accept the Informational Report regarding the capital improvement project at Raimondi Park and support the Gift in Place, In-Kind Services, and License Agreement for approval by the City Council on June 2, 2015 and June 9, 2015. Moved by: Commissioner Selna. Second by: Commissioner Belcher. Vote: Yes - Belcher, Kadera-Redmond, Marshall, Miller, Rosenbloom, Selna and Wu. Motion: Passed

E. REQUEST FOR PARKS AND RECREATION ADVISORY COMMISSION APPROVAL OF SOLICITATION OF FEES FOR FOOD CONCESSIONS AND SALES OF GOODS AND WARES FOR OAKLAND CARNIVAL 2015 COMMUNITY WELLNESS FESTIVAL AT MOSSWOOD PARK.

The Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission reviewed the staff report for Item 8E presented by Karis Griffin, Director of Cultural Arts with Parks and Recreation.

This is Oakland Carnival's annual free community festival held at Mosswood Park on May 25th from 12pm to 7pm. Oakland Carnival Festival & Parade is a cultural community festival

featuring the musical and artistic traditions of Carnivals throughout the African Diaspora; including the Caribbean, South, Central and North America. Carnival is rich culturally and highly celebrated in Brazil, Trinidad, the Americas and places all over the World.

Staff suggested that the event be approved provided that all documents are received by May 15th. The application for the event was paid in full and submitted to Central Reservations. Outstanding documents include proof of insurance, waste management, verification of portable restrooms and others.

Theo Williams – Event Organizer

The post evaluation from 2014 was not included in the application to staff. Mr. Williams requested to distribute an official version of the evaluation document to the body. The 2014 event did not include food vendors which will be involved this year. The Commission was informed that food vendors/trucks would have to carry individual permits and not set-up on park property. Approximately 300 – 500 attended the 2014 event. The proposed event will include a community wellness component to the exclusion of alcohol. Organizers were unable to secure funding from the City's Cultural Arts Fund, but received financial support from a private foundation and Council District 3, as well as other community organizations. According to the organizer all documents have been submitted.

The Commission expressed concern that event planners submitted their proposal letter (dated April 22, 2015) for the project so late in the process.

According to staff, the seven outstanding items listed under Recommendations on the staff report were not received. Prior to the evening's meeting, staff gave the event planners until Friday, May 15th to complete the required documentation.

The event organizer informed the Commission that waste management and portable restroom services were arranged and offered to show verification via email, but stated the staff deadline date of May 15th was still in place.

Director Jones-Taylor reminded staff that all required documentation must be included with the staff report for the Commission's review, and completed including the special event approval and permit by OPD.

Regarding food trucks, the Director received clarification that staff had not received a list of event vendors, and that food truck vendors could not be on city

park property without the completing the proper process and securing the necessary permits.

The event organizer clarified that the request for approval now excluded food vendors as the late date made it improbable to secure them for participation in the park. However, if able to secure them, food truck vendors would be posted off park property.

The Director informed the event organizer that the City had a policy regarding food trucks and that those vendors should be advised of to avoid any conflict.

Motion: Commissioner Miller entertained a motion to approve the staff recommendation to allow the Oakland Carnival Festival organizers to solicit fees for food, concessions and sales of goods and wares by vendors at their May 25, 2015 event at Mosswood Park. This consideration is contingent upon staff receipt of all seven (7) documents listed on the staff report (See Recommendation) no later than5pm on May 15, 2015. **Moved by:** Commissioner Belcher. **Second by:** Commissioner Kadera-Redmond. **Vote: Yes** - Belcher, Kadera-Redmond, Marshall, Miller, Rosenbloom, Selna and Wu. **Motion:** Passed

F. RECOMMENDATION: STAFF RECOMMENDS THAT THE PARKS AND RECREATION ADVISORY COMMISSION (PRAC)ESTABLISH A TASK FORCE WHICH INCLUDES CITY OFFICIALS FROM OAKLAND PARKS AND RECREATION, OAKLAND PUBLIC WORKS, OAKLAND POLICE DEPARTMENT, PARK PATRONS, OAKLAND RESIDENTS AND PRAC MEMBERS FOR THE PURPOSE OF CREATING A POLICY REGARDING GRILLING IN OAKLAND CITY PARKS, WITH THE PRIORITY BEING LAKESIDE PARK. The Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission reviewed the staff report for Item 8F presented by Audree V. Jones-Taylor, Director of Parks and Recreation. As the City prepares for another exciting spring and summer, it is critical that Oakland Parks and Recreation (OPR) and City officials are ready to meet the challenges of heavy use and grilling in City parks.

The Director recognized Jennie Gerard from Councilmember Guillen's office – District 2. member, Jennie Gerard and their partnership and conversations on the issues regarding the issues of parks use and grilling at Lakeside Park.

Lakeside Parks has been made as there have been many complaints from area residents regarding nuisance behavior and park violations. OPR has collected input from community focus groups over a 9 month period which includes grilling in Oakland City Parks, but has not established a solid policy. The ordinance reads patrons can grill in areas designated by the Commission. Director Jones-Taylor requested the Commission to approve this request to form the task force in order to access Lakeside Park and to designate areas for grilling. OPR has developed a brochure which describes the process for park use and requesting permits. In a response to public complaints OPD cruisers and bike officers have been patrolling Lakeside Park informing patrons that grilling is not allowed. The Director requested expedient formation of the task force to determine policies governing grilling so that the public can be informed and to establish guideline should OPD need to issue citations. The Commission was asked to reference the staff

report and to consider the information and recommendations gather from the community focus group meetings recorded in the report when drafting park policies on the subject.

Speaker Comments:

- Support task force because it includes the community input.
- There is a growing diverse group of people enjoying the Lake Merritt and Lakeside Park and is very popular on Sundays
- Park patrons are taking advantage and pleasure in the benefits from the Measure DD improvements
- There are problems with people behaving badly
- Increased popularity is having a negative impact on wildlife.
- The community would like the task force to make policies for patrons who just want to picnic
- Mitigate issue of excessive trash and hot coals dumping by including additional waste receptacles and coal bins in the new plans – consider trash compactors
- A comprehensive policy this will allow OPD to cite those who are behaving badly and to correct behavior
- Use of Lake Merritt has grown significantly and is creating noise and air pollution, public urination, public drinking
- Add bb pits near existing picnic tables
- Consider propane tanks rather than coal
- Must consider enforcement and Park Ranger program, advocate for funding
- Look at SF Park Patrol program and consider as training for new OPD officers
- Concerned the no regulation to regulation will be an issue should not be a citation free-for-all or cash cow for the City
- Consider foot and bike officers rather than cruisers
- Do not lose the diversity around the Lake through citations
- Add more restrooms and/or portable restrooms
- People Behaving Badly video does not show parks users and residents gathering trash
- Business benefit from spill over visitors on Lake Merritt/Lakeside Park
- Area feels safer due to increased park use

Hoang Banh - Neighborhood Services Division Coordinator

From 2014 -2015, OPD has only distributed literate regarding park rules. No tickets or citations were issued until the beginning of May 2015, they include three main areas:

Lakeside park patrons are being cited for the following repeated violations:

- Excessive public drinking
- Public urination
- Excessive noise

Unfortunately, some residents have moved away from the area due public urination. To date, OPD has not issued tickets for barbecuing in Lakeside Park.

Director Jones-Taylor encouraged the public to visit the department's website to review staff report 8F.

Chair Miller:

PRAC subcommittee members Selna, Kadera-Redmond and DuBois have met several times on the subject.

Kadera-Redmond

There are many of concerns and issues regarding the subject. The subcommittee has walked the area to determine the best places for installing permanent grill. The committee is currently considering no coals grilling.

Commissioner Selna asked for clarification on establishing policy and dates for moving forward.

Director Jones-Taylor

Wants to establish one voice on the subject and bring all entities working separately together. Since PRAC has the authority to designate the areas it is not necessary to hold too many meetings to move forward. While OPR does not have a complete inventory of all park grills, the PRAC can begin the process of designation sites with Lakeside Park. OPD is not issuing citation for grilling and is waiting for PRAC's input. Ordinances for City Parks will not change.

Chair Miller asked for clarification regarding the level of staff support in meeting the challenges of completing the task necessary develop and issue the requested policy.

Director Jones-Taylor reported that OPR will take the lead on developing the task force and appointed Zermaine Thomas as the department's point of contact for Lakeside Park and will later designate staff for other parks.

Staff created and circulated a sign-up sheet for those interested in participating on the Grilling Task Force.

Staff recommends that the Parks and Recreation advisory

Note: Commissioner Marshall was not present for the vote.

Motion: Commissioner Miller entertained a motion to approve the recommendation that Oakland Parks and Recreation establish a task force which includes officials from Oakland Parks and Recreation, Oakland Public Works, Oakland Police Department, park patrons, Oakland residents and PRAC members for the purpose of creating a policy regarding grilling in Oakland City Parks, with a focused priority on Lakeside Park and to report back on June 10, 2015. Moved by: Commissioner Belcher. Second by: Commissioner Kadera-Redmond. Vote: Yes - Belcher, Kadera-Redmond, Miller, Rosenbloom, Selna and Wu. Motion: Passed

G. REQUEST FOR THE PARKS AND RECREATION ADVISORY COMMISSION TO RECOMMEND RENAMING THE NEW GOLDEN GATE RECREATION CENTER AFTER CHARLES PORTER. The Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission reviewed the staff report for Item 8G presented by Vinzuela Bolden from Parks Recreation. Charles Porter served as a member of the Golden Gate Recreation Center Advisory Board where he advocated for programs and activities that would meet the needs of the local community. He was also a faithful member of the Neighborhood Crime Prevention Council Beat 10x (North Oakland Community) which met once a month at Golden Gate Recreation Center. Mr. Porter worked tirelessly on behalf of the children, youth and community to renovate the recreation center and dreamed of having a state-of-the-art facility that would expand programing to include cooking classes, a computer lab, performing arts, arts/crafts and sports and fitness programs. Mr. Porter met with architects, project managers, State of California officials and, often spoke a City Council meetings in an effort to ensure his vision of the renovations, and to secure the grants and funding necessary to complete the project. Mr. Porter often recalled his youth at the Golden Gate Recreation Center, and would refer to it as a "one room shack", but praised the influence participating in the programming there had on his life. Mr. Porter was a hard working dedicated man who, even though illness, worked on behalf of his community. The newly renovated Golden Gate Recreation Center is scheduled to reopen in 2016.

Community Comments/Summary

Mr. Porter's family moved to the Golden Gate neighborhood in 1946, attended Golden Gate School and played at the Golden Gate Recreation Center when it was new. His was one of the first Black families to move into the neighborhood. He worked with the city for over 3 decades to improve the conditions of the neighborhood including better business, lighting, landscaping and traffic improvements and the Golden Gate Recreation Center. Mr. Porter was so well loved that he was known as the "Mayor of San Pablo".

He also worked on citywide projects as well and served on the CDBG Board, he was a founder of the local Neighborhood Crime Prevention Council (NCPC) and served on the Golden Gate Advisory Board for decades. He always sought founding for the children. When talk of remodeling the center was raised, Mr. Porter had a larger vision and recognized that children lost participation as they aged because of the lack of programing. He envisioned a state-of the –art center with a stage, indoor basketball courts, and computer lab and more that could include older youth.

In spite of many delays and changes of architects, Mr. Porter worked with the community for over 30 years to have the Golden Gate Recreation Center renovated. He was instrumental in securing a total of eight million dollars (\$8,000,000) for the project; five million dollars

(\$5,000,000) from the State of California and three million dollars (\$3,000,000) from the Bushrod project. Mr. Porter was a tireless advocate for the Golden Gate community, and City of Oakland community at large.

Before his death in January of 2013, Mr. Porter hoped to have seen the Golden Gate Recreation Center's renovation.

Commission Comments Summary:

Learned that the community held several meeting regarding the center's name change and the Councilmember Kalb - District 1 supports the proposed name change. The community was directed to the PRAC then to City Council for final approval. The commission clarified the requested name change to be: the Charles Porter Golden Gate Recreation Center and subsequently learned that "Golden Gate" was left in the name as agree upon by the community.

Motion: Commissioner Miller entertained a motion to approve the staff recommendation to accept the request to rename the Golden Recreation Center to the Charles Porter Golden Gate Recreation Center. The request was made in honor of Charles and in memory of his dedication and service to the City of Oakland and the Golden Gate community. Moved by: Commissioner Wu. Second by: Commissioner Selna. Vote: Yes - Belcher, Kadera-Redmond, Marshall, Miller, Rosenbloom, Selna and Wu. Motion: Passed

9. CONDITIONAL USE PERMITS:

- 10. COMMUNICATIONS:
 - A letter to the Planning Commission was circulated for review.
 - The Commission received an invitation from the Planning Commission to tour the Brooklyn Basin Project.
- 11. PRAC COMMITTEE REPORT:
- 12. ADVISORY COUNCIL REPORTS:
- 13. UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

Susan Montauk to present the Oakland Parks Coalition's State of the Parks report

- 14. COUNCIL REFERRALS:
- 15. OPEN FORUM:

16. DIRECTOR'S REPORT:

- Naming Rights OPR will be going before the City Council requesting the adoption of a policy on naming rights, sponsorships and donations.
- Budget Update
 - o Ball fields maintenance will be transferred to Oakland Public Works
 - o No reductions to OPR's budget. 5 PPT positions will be frozen. The Oakland Zoo and the Chabot Space and Science will absorb the potential hit.
- 2015 Retreat Staff will schedule for June or possibly for May 30th.
- Adult Recess May 29th
- Green Tee July 13th
- Intimate Evening July 25th
- Dads and Jazz June 21st

17. ADJOURNMENT: 7:11pm

Respectfully submitted,

Audred V. Jones Tayl

Secretary

Diane Boyd
Recording Secretary

This meeting is wheelchair accessible. To request materials in alternative formats, or to request an ASL interpreter, or assistive listening devise, please call *Oakland Parks and Recreation at (510) 238-7532* or **TDD** (510) 615-5883 at least three working days before the meeting. Please refrain from wearing scented products to this meeting so attendees who may experience chemical sensitivities may attend. Thank you.

Next Meeting:

Wednesday, June 10, 2015, 4:30 p.m. Lakeside Garden Center 666 Bellevue Ave, Oakland, CA